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Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins informed the Board that the following case was a continuance from the meeting of November 4, 2021, where the Board had requested additional information to be provided. 
It was noted for the record that Mr. Virr recused himself and that Mr. Tripp would sit for the following case.

21-133
Promised Land Survey, LLC



Owner:  John R. Cooper & Edward C. Cooper

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will have 31.14 feet of frontage at 26.5 Ballard Road, Parcel ID 06103A, Zoned LMDR

Attorney Andrew Sullivan, said he was here representing the Cooper’s and that Timothy Peloquin, Promised Land Survey, LLC, was present remotely.

Mrs. Evans asked if ownership could be clarified for the record.

Attorney Sullivan provided a letter of representation for the record.

Mr. Perkins summarized the previous case for the record and asked Attorney Sullivan to clarify how case is different from 2003 case.

Attorney Sullivan said that Fisher versus Dover states material change.  He said that in 2011 material change could be a change of law and in 2009 hardship criteria changed.  Attorney Sullivan said that since case in 2003 changes have been made and reviewed change in law for the record.

Mr. Perkins said that Attorney Sullivan states that change in statute is reasonable change for case to be heard.  Mr. Perkins poled the Board vote if reasonable change has been established.

Mr. Corbett:  Yes. 

Mr. Tripp:
Yes.

Mrs. Morin:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
No.  Do not feel significant change in material presented.

Mr. Perkins said vote of 4-1-0 the Board will move forward of noting changes shown.

Attorney Sullivan said he would like to present the Board with additional documents to the case.

Mr. Perkins accepted material.

Attorney Sullivan reviewed material submitted for the record. He stated that the 31’ driveway where the Town requires 14’ driveway so feel would have ample room.  Attorney Sullivan said there was no deed reverting to Town and believe road is accepted by use and the Coopers still own land.  Today’s zoning of LMDR requires 2 acres per lot this lot is over 2 acres in size with 31’ of frontage and additional shared frontage via abutting lot on cul-de-sac.   Attorney Sullivan said the property meets driveway width the 2002 case denied was based on simplex test.  He reviewed RSA 674:3 for the record and stated this lot was different from surrounding properties, there would be no density impact as was a single lot of record, lot would be maintained, no relationship to the safety of general welfare of public as have density and driveway width.  Attorney Sullivan said that he feels the case meets the criteria and would be error in law if denied as would be a taking as there is a reasonable use for the property as a single family home.  Attorney Sullivan said that the Town would love to see the turn around removed.  The house next door driveway would be brought down straight down and other pavement would be removed.
Board Questions

Mr. Tripp asked if a triplex could be built.  Attorney Sullivan said proposal is for a single family structure with a long driveway and client would be acceptable to a condition made for 1 single family structure.
Mr. Burgess said that in 2003 hearing stated that no building would be built on the property and other testimony stated same.  Mark Cooper said that he reviewed previous meeting and knows for a fact that his father or uncle did not ever state that.

Attorney Sullivan said that people held to what applicant states not abutters and unless in record it does not exist.

Mr. Perkins said that the Board decided case has merit to be heard and discussed in prior hearing that reconfiguration was what was proposed as being different in order to proceed. How proceed where abutter does not wish to acquire property.  Attorney Sullivan said it was up to Board and Town to decide and could also petition Town for release.  Everyone has wish list of not in my backyard and here to address criteria points only.

Mr. Perkins said hear say comments and multiple challenges brought before were denied.  Attorney Sullivan said that a single way can be changed and no expectations to unchanged forever had been made.
There was some discussion with regard to timeline changes in law.

Mr. Perkins asked with reference to Mr. Cooper not planned for.  Attorney Sullivan said that the lot was a well lot and unable to obtain water so was abandoned.  The lot not designed for purpose but use would be consistent with surrounding properties.
Mr. Corbett said design proposed abutting properties do not want and is it Town preference to remove the cul-de-sac.  Mr. Cooper said he would prefer to leave the cul-de-sac but will work with the Town.

There was some discussion with regard to removal of cul-de-sac.  

Mrs. Evans asked if could review restrictive covenants to well lot.  Attorney Sullivan said the covenants would retain rights as needed and would not be applicable as a building lot.

Mrs. Evans asked what the restrictive subdivision covenants were.  Mr. Cooper said that they were no above ground pools or outside clothes lines etc.

Attorney Sullivan said that the applicant will release well easements on abutting properties.

Mr. Perkins asked if the Coopers retain rights to change covenants.  Mr. Cooper said always retain rights to change legally.

Mr. Tripp asked if there were homeowner association covenants.  Mr. Cooper said no that they were usage covenants.

Mrs. Evans said there was mention of abutters purchase or conservation.  Attorney Sullivan said it had been proposed several times over a decade and no one picked up.

Mr. Perkins informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Mr. Russo, Land Surveyor in MA, 26 Ballard Road, said he was concerned of road ownership as based on research ownership is abutters.  He reviewed road ownership for record and provided Board with ownership of roads information.  Mr. Russo said that the well lot shown as a separate lot and had never been shown as separate lot before.  
Mr. Perkins asked what content of road refers to this lot.  Mr. Russo said that the Coopers do not own the right-of-way.  He said he has been a surveyor for 50 years and know enough to say that the ownership of the road needs to be addressed before decision is reached.  Mr. Russo said he has a copy of the covenants and it describes laundry lines etc.  

Mr. Perkins asked if contention is that filing of road never happened.  Mr. Russo said it may have been an oversite as he reviewed information and did not find any acceptance of Town acquiring.
Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Cooper has been paying property taxes.  Mr. Russo said that the request goes against Town requirements of 150’ of frontage and only have 30’.  Many people have spoken in opposition of request so feel Board should take that not consideration.

Janet Virr, 20 Ballard Road, said that the property has been vacant for 38 years had received 3 letters with regards to potential purchase and made numerous calls but never received a call back.  Mr. Peloquin stated that the property is high and dry so if developed who would be responsible if runoff occurs in 3-5 years.  She asked why back here again for the same request that was denied in 2003 and why does the Town not take the land and turn it into conservation land and not have a house in their backyard as there are no other areas on Ballard or Garvin Road with homes in their back yards.
Annette Hyde, 24 Ballard Road, said she was concerned of comment stated never any intention to build now 2.6 acres and saying only building one home.  Who says can’t build 2 homes.  Ms. Hyde said she is opposed to request as not enough room to build but a driveway would be more of a road and proposal would be on top of abutting homes.
Mr. Perkins said if decide to build 2 homes they would need to come back before the Board.

Allan Virr, 20 Ballard Road, said he has resided here for 36 years and recused himself from the Board as wished to speak in opposition of well lot as was original intention to be utilized as a well lot.  The property is 2.6 acres with 30’ frontage and never maintained.  Now material change is to bring a driveway down to road and neighbors are not in favor and do not feel can force to acquire property.  Mr. Virr said to reduce frontage by 117’ feet where 150’ is required and create a driveway on 31’ does not meet requirements.  Mr. Cooper clearly stated at the last meeting that lot was not created for a buildable lot.  He reviewed the meeting from 2003 for the record and said he urges the Board to deny this request based on not meeting hardship and the spirit and intent of the ordinance.
Mr. Tripp said stated 30’ frontage and paper states 40’.  Mr. Virr said 2003 minutes error of 50’ right-of-way only has 30’.

Mr. Perkins said cul-de-sac removal would increase frontage.  

There was some discussion with regard to the cul-de-sac.

Lori Fazio, 26 Ballard Road, said she was a direct abutter and that the driveway would be the whole entire length of their backyard.  She was concerned of winter that an Amazon truck could potentially slide off and hit their home or deck.  Ms. Fazio said that if allowed it would remove all privacy and there would be water runoff as the property is uphill .  She said that the Board needs to consider how the driveway and new house would affect the area.
Rebuttal

Mr. Peloquin said first a land surveyor does not determine ownership of roads but lot lines.  The Cooper’s have deed to lot and pay taxes and the lot does have lot lines.  Mr. Peloquin said that the Town has accepted Ballard Road in 1982 when built so the statement of owning to centerline of roadway is not valid.  The 30’ right-of-way was intended to be an access to the well lot and could have potentially been paved.  The abutter had initially wanted to acquire the land and has unfortunately since changed his mind.  Mr. Peloquin said that cul-de-sacs are typically reverted to abutters when discontinued so the current 39.08’ area adding an additional 69.45’ would be a legal frontage lot.  He said that the lot does go up hill with a 4-5% grade and that the driveway would be engineered and built according to Town regulations and an engineered septic design would be done.
Attorney Sullivan said that this is not a right-of-way as a right-of-way grants passage over someone else’s land this is actual access to the lot.  As for the road aspect the Town has constructed and responsibility of maintaining and this lot does have 31’4’ of frontage.  Attorney Sullivan said development of lot has to be designed so no runoff would occur and that the 375’ was a gradual slope so safety concerns of an Amazon truck or any other vehicle access there would be an actual turn around constructed so drive in and drive out.  He said as to the statement of destroy look the only difference feel one would see would be two driveways verses one.  
Mr. Cooper said that there have been recent variances granted to build on 25’ frontage by the Board recently.
Mr. Donlon asked if the well lot was built as designed would it be serviced by foot or vehicle.  Mr. Cooper said it would have been a driveway for vehicles.

Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Tripp

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Corbett said that the Board had received the documents that had been requested at the previous meeting.  He said that the lot was to be utilized as a well lot and access was a good question. Mr. Corbett said that the lot was unusable as it currently stands and forcing land to an abutter and increase in taxes does not seem fair.  He said that he would prefer that the cul-de-sac remain.

Mrs. Evans said she was hung up on ordinance and promises made.

Mr. Tripp said that the statement made by Mr. Donlon of lot utilized driveway would be used to maintain for a well would need to be maintained if was a well lot so could be used for a single family.  He said he remembers other cases of insufficient frontage do did not see where narrowness was an issue.
Mr. Corbett said he would like to see more proof of allegations.
Mr. Perkins said that the Board has ability to stipulate conditions.

Mrs. Morin said she feels 26 Ballard Road and the location of home was a concern.  She said that the property has not been taxed as usable property.

Mr. Perkins said he was concerned with repetitive case and understand initial intent to be utilized as a utility lot now 20 years later before Board for similar use and primary focus is to utilize as a buildable lot.  He said that a utility lot would have an occasional vehicle to service well.  Mr. Perkins said that the concern of diminished property values was also a concern prior and asked for a rehearing and never pursued.  Homes sold repeatedly and hearsay of Coopers never intended to build but 2003 request to do such was denied at that time and now here again to put home on the property do not see change.

Mrs. Evans said she agrees and that it would be out of character of the neighborhood.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.  He said that Public Works have stated would not pursue removal of cul-de-sac if neighbors did not wish to have removed.  He said that Attorney Sullivan would also accept a condition of removal if  Board required.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-133 Promised Land Survey, LLC, Owner:  John R. Cooper & Estate of Edward C. Cooper to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will have 31.14 feet of frontage at 26.5 Ballard Road, Parcel ID 06103A, Zoned LMDR as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.
2. Driveway to be constructed according to Town of Derry Land Development Control Regulations. 

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Attorney Sullivan noted that frontage would be 108’ not 31.14’ if cul-de-sac reversed.
Mrs. Morin motioned to amend the motion on case #21-133 Promised Land Survey, LLC, Owner:  John R. Cooper & Estate of Edward C. Cooper to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will have 108 feet of frontage at 26.5 Ballard Road, Parcel ID 06103A, Zoned LMDR as presented with the following conditions:
3. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.

4. Driveway to be constructed according to Town of Derry Land Development Control Regulations. 

Vote:

Mr. Tripp:
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
No.  Feel would be contrary to the spirit and intent of the ordinance.

Mrs. Morin:
No.  Not in the spirit and intent of the ordinance.

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
No.  Believe would diminish property value to abutting property.

The application was Denied by a vote of 2-3-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.

It was noted for the record that Mrs. Evans was exiting meeting and Mr. Corbett would step down and Mr. Donlon and Mr. Obimba would sit for the following case.

21-135
Lakeview Properties, LLC




Muhammad Ghani



Owner:  Bruce & Susan Augusta

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-33.B of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a 3-unit condominium on the property after demolition of the existing structures at 16 Franklin Street, Parcel ID 30070,  Zoned CBD

Attorney Gerald Prunier, Prunier & Prolman, P.A., Bedford, NH, said he was representing the applicant.  
Muhammad Ghani, applicant, reviewed the required criteria for the record.
Attorney Prunier said that the property had been destroyed by fire and that the proposal was to remove and replace the existing structures with three townhouses.  He feels that this would comply with the criteria for the area as it is residential and that the first floor was not suitable for commercial use as the area was more residential and feel it would be less of a traffic concern.

Board Questions

Mrs. Morin said that purchase and sales agreement states 2 family.  Attorney Prunier said that after purchase and sales agreement created a study was performed and found that the property would potentially allow a 3-family structure if a variance was granted.
Mr. Perkins asked if there would be expansion of the number of bedrooms.  Attorney Prunier said that had not done engineering at time of purchase and sales.  The proposed structure will have parking garages under and more parking to the rear of the property.
Mr. Virr asked if intent was to sell.  Attorney Prunier said yes as a condo association.
Mr. Virr asked if there was sidewalks in the area.  Attorney Prunier said no.
Mr. Virr said a 3-story structure with garages under could also have commercial use.  

Mr. Donlon asked if 1st floor street level residential use.  Attorney Prunier said no just garages.

There was some discussion with design layout of proposed building.

Mr. Perkins asked why 3 units verses 2.  Attorney Prunier said he feels it would be a reasonable use and starter family structures are 2 bedrooms so feel would also comply with requirement but have space to accommodate 3 bedrooms per unit.

Mr. Tripp asked if replace in-kind as residential.  Attorney Prunier said yes.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Wentworth said the property currently has 2 single family structures on it that were destroyed by fire.  He said that Mr. Mackey had provided information with regard to the property for the record in the Board’s packets
· The applicants are requesting approval to construct a three-unit condominium on the property after the existing structures have been removed.   There currently exists a single-family dwelling that was severely damaged by a fire that occurred several months ago and a small, detached dwelling.  

· The property is located in the Central Business District (CBD) which only allows for multi-family construction (three or more units) as a mixed use in conjunction with a permitted non-residential use.  Additionally, residential use is prohibited below the second floor and is limited to one or two-bedroom units.  Therefore, a variance to this section of the zoning ordinance is being requested.

· If approved, a Planning Board site review will be required where items such as parking, site lighting, landscaping, and buffering will need to be addressed.  

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Tim Branco, 19 Franklin Street, said that the lot is only .23 acres and originally was a single family home that converted the detached garage into a 1 bedroom studio apartment.  He said that parking is always a nightmare as cars are always parked along the fence that creates poor visibility.  Mr. Branco said the road is used as a cut through and feel that allowing a 3 unit 3 bedroom condo would create more of a nightmare at an already busy intersection.  He said that the house was not completely destroyed and could easily be repaired and that Bruce received a check from insurance and had an offer for $100 thousand and now a $150 thousand offer so back and seeking 3 unit 3 bedroom condo that would have potentially 6-9 vehicles.
Mr. Perkins asked if prefer to tear down and leave vacant as ordinance allows construction.  Mr. Branco said building proposal would create an already bad situation worse.

Stephanie Barry, 15 Franklin Street, said she requested no parking signs as people park all along the road and she has a concern for safety.
Mr. Perkins said here for relief to build.  Ms. Barry said they could build a single family.

Mr. Virr said that Town Council has approved no parking signs along Franklin Street to East Broadway.  

Laura Valliere, 4 Pearl Street, said she was concerned with number of units as it is a dangerous intersection.  A lot of people walk in the area so concern with safety.  She said she would be happier with just the 2 units.

Mrs. Morin asked if her property was single or multi-family.  Ms. Valliere said she owns a 4 unit in which she also resides and all her parking is to the rear of her building off street.

Jerry Kapetanakis, 10-12 Franklin Street, said he currently has a 3-family and has a concern with the proposal and why deviate from the current zoning allowed.  Mr. Kapetanakis said that he has concerns with snow plowing, buffers and landscaping and there is already parking issues. He said that the applicant can put offices there such as Attorney’s offices etc. Derry is trying to build up businesses and need to preserve our commercial areas.  
Mr. Perkins said that snow removal, dumpsters, etc. would be purview of the Planning Board and the Board is only here to consider the request for a 3 family with 3 bedrooms each.
Timothy Branco, 19 Franklin Street, said he feels that allowing this request will eat up all the grass area and would there be open access to Pearl Street as there is currently safety issues with that intersection already.

Mr. Tripp asked if Franklin Street was a one way street.  Mr. Branco said no it was a two-way street.

Rebuttal

Attorney Prunier said that the request he feels would reduce traffic and that they are only seeking residential use on upper levels as the lower level would be garage under.  He said he feels that lower level use as business would create more traffic than the proposed request.
Mrs. Morin said that if unit was sold could convert garage to business.

There was some discussion with regard to parking and resolve was that those questions would be subject Planning Board review.

Mr. Virr motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins said that he felt the plan was a congestion of the lot as proposed.  He said that concerns of snow removal, dumpster location and parking requirements were Planning Board concerns.  Mr. Perkins said that he hears abutters concerns with safety issues on an already busy street.  He said the applicant is seeking relief from having businesses on the first level and adding more bedrooms in a small location would not be a good fit and he did not see hardship shown on the proposed request.
Mr. Obimba said that he feels the request was a good plan.
Mr. Donlon said he agrees no commercial on first floor as would create more of a traffic problem.  He said that he was having a hard time getting around 3 bedroom units where 2 are allowed and concerned with parking but still would need Planning Board approval.

Mr. Virr motioned to extend the meeting until 10:10 PM.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Perkins.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Obimba motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr..

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Perkins. 

Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-134  Lakeview Properties, LLC, Muhammad Ghani, Owner:  Bruce & Susan Augusta to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-33.B of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a 3-unit condominium on the property after demolition of the existing structures at 16 Franklin Street, Parcel ID 30070,  Zoned CBD as presented with the following conditions:

1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.

2. Subject to Planning Board review.
Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  

Mr. Obimba:
Yes.

Mrs. Morin
Yes.

Mr. Donlon:
Yes 
Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
No.  Do not feel in the public interest and no hardship has been shown.

The application was Granted by a vote of 4-1-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Approval of Minutes 

Mr. Corbett motioned to table the minutes of November 4, 2021 to the next meeting.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Corbett motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.
Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn at 10:00 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes on December 16, 2021

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of November 18, 2021 as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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